Newsletter

East Quabbin LAND TRUST

WINTER 2019 | VOLUME 16 | ISSUE 1

Conserving the land, Preserving our heritage

Serving the Central Massachusetts towns of Barre. Hardwick. New Braintree, North Brookfield, Oakham, Petersham, Ware, and West Brookfield

P.O. Box 5, 120 Ridge Road, Hardwick, MA 01037

413.477.8229

www.EQLT.org

SEVEN ACRE PRESERVE

By Cynthia Henshaw

On this overcast mid-summer day, the tiger swallow alights on the red clover, hungry, ready to slurp the rich nectar. That fuel is essential for the next stage in her life cycle -- laying eggs for the next generation. The tiger swallow, along with other insects and birds, are finding food and refuge in this field that once grew cow corn.

Thanks to the generosity of Charles Wilder and Kathryn Casey, this seven-acre field is now permanently protected from development. This was the last piece of his family's farm; the Wilder's came to Petersham in the first wave of European settlers to the

region. The field is on North Main Street, one among a series of open fields providing a patchwork backdrop for travelers heading between Route 2 and the Petersham Common, and is directly across from The Quabbin Retreat (a.k.a. Sisters of the Assumption).

The Petersham Conservation Commission holds the conservation restriction – the right and responsibility to assure that the land remains undeveloped; to stay as an agricultural field or reverts to woods, if the land can't be maintained to grow food. It's a partnership with the

Tyson Neukirch inspecting the soil at the Seven Acre Preserve, the dark color is evidence of carbon-rich soils

East Quabbin Land Trust because the organization purchased the restricted land from the Wilder-Casey family.

The soils Marlow are fine sandy loams, great vegetable and fruit soils. Not too stony and the land gently slopes away from the road. Right now there is a



need to increase organic matter in the soil. Not only will increasing the organic layer provide more nutrients for any crops, but is a benefit because more water can be held in the soil which helps reduce adverse effects of summer drought. Think of it as mulching the entire field. This process began back in 2016 when the field was reseeded to a pasture mix of grasses. Since then, the field was cut once or twice a year, leaving all the organics on the field, thanks to the extraordinary help of Tyson Neukirch. Starting next year, we will test the soil nutrient levels annually.

A long-term goal is to build enough nutrients and organic matter that a vegetable and fruit operation can be viable. Rotating animals – cows, chickens, sheep and goats – across the field is possible too, but on-site water will be needed to make that a successful farming strategy. So maybe a well, greenhouse or farm stand will become part of the Seven Acre Preserve infrastructure in the future. More immediately, we've begun the job of clearing the brush from the stone wall, providing a scenic vista for travelers. This winter we will have our first brush burning day.

Conservation funding came from the Massachusetts Conservation Land Tax Credit program and The 1772 Foundation, in addition to the Wilder-Casey family donation. The 50% tax credit was a critical piece. The Wilder-Casey family agreed to donate significant value through this process, but needed some financial return to meet their goals. Each conservation transaction has costs, including legal fees and staff time. Grant funds from The 1772 Foundation made permanent conservation of this land possible.

EQLT News | www.EQLT.org | WINTER 2019 | VOLUME 16 | ISSUE 1

MESSAGE FROM THE **Executive Director**





The start of a new year brings great expectations and new opportunities, and 2019 is no exception. Especially since September 14th is the official anniversary of the incorporation of the East Quabbin Land Trust, formerly known as the Hardwick Area Conservation Trust.

What kinds of things can you expect during our 25th Anniversary year?

First, continue conserving land. Any day now the Massachusetts Conservation Partnership grants will be announced, and we are hopeful that conservation of 77 acres in Barre is among the list of approved conservation efforts. We expect that those parcels will be added to our Prince River Preserve. Also, the Massachusetts Conservation Land Tax Credit continues to be an important funding source, allowing landowners to donate their land or a conservation restriction and claim a state tax credit. We are assisting a number of landowners through this complex process. More details can be shared later, once the properties are conserved.

Second, continue caring for the land. With over 1,000 acres of property entrusted to our care, there's lots to do keeping trails open, encouraging farming to thrive, improving forest health and biodiversity. At Henry's Grove in Hubbardston, a timber sale is in the final planning stages. We're hopeful that the cold weather keeps the ground frozen long enough to complete the harvest, otherwise, it maybe next winter. Besides the weather, wood markets and busy schedules may delay when the cutting can happen.

Third, continue engaging people of all ages and abilities. Building an accessible loop trail and finishing ½ mile of the Mass Central Rail Trail at the Frohloff Farm in Ware will begin this spring. Having this facility will be great for people and families with mobility challenges, whether that means using a wheelchair or stroller, or difficulty walking longer distances.

Our calendar of events is full, with monthly potlucks and activities, walking the eastern shore of the Quabbin Reservoir, exploring during the Farms Forever Tour, and sharing local food at a Farm-to-Table anniversary celebration. Those are extra events. We will still have monthly stewardship work-days, the Wee Weekly Wander, Annual Dinner and Silent Auction, and Station Loop Ramble. We welcome you to be an active part of the team as we plan and carry out these diverse activities that make a difference in our communities. Contact me at chenshaw@engline.communities.c

THE EAST QUABBIN LAND TRUST

works to foster the sustainable use of our natural and historic resources for the benefit of all generations through the conservation and stewardship of the farms, woods and waters in our region of Massachusetts.

As a non-profit organization the East Quabbin Land Trust envisions a regional community that continues to care for its natural environment and supports a sustainable and adaptable local economy, ensuring a high quality of life for generations to come.

We welcome your thoughts, articles, and photographs. For more information about the land trust, to become a member, or request a change of address, please contact us at:

East Quabbin Land Trust

P.O. Box 5, 120 Ridge Road Hardwick, MA 01037-0005 413-477-8229 (tel & fax) email: EQLT@comcast.net

Visit our website at www.EQLT.org or "Like" us on Facebook!

BOARD & STAFF

Judith Jones NEW BRAINTREE, President
Mark MattsonOAKHAM, Vice-President
Jerry ReillyHARDWICK, Treasurer
Stan WhiteHARDWICK, Clerk
Stephen Brewer BARRE
Ann HicksNORTH BROOKFIELD
Philip Hubbard BARRE
Martha KlassanosWARE
Ginny RichBARRE
Rick Romano HARDWICK
Harry WebbHARDWICK
Cynthia Henshaw Executive Director
Richard Cavanaugh Development Coordinator
Pattie Rich Bookkeeper
Terry Briggs Board Emeritus
Chris Buelow Board Emeritus
Lucinda ChildsBoard Emeritus

DO WHAT YOU LOVE

By Jessica Cusworth

It was the end of my first week serving at the East Quabbin Land Trust. I was at a volunteer workday where we were removing part of the stone wall at the EQLT office to make way for a driveway. One group of volunteers pushed the stones into the front scoop of the tractor and drove the stones to a dumping area across

the yard. It was up to one older gentleman and myself to use pure man and woman power to carefully stack the stones on top of each other. These were no small stones we were dealing with here-it took real muscle to maneuver these slabs. While I was sweating bullets and trying not to throw out my back, I noticed the older gentleman I was working with didn't seem particularly phased by this exhausting task. This was my first introduction to Harrison Achilles.



Harrison with Don Rich at the receiving end of the stone transfer.

Whenever someone at the office mentions Harrison, the response from everyone listening is always the same: we smile, tilt our heads to the side, and say, "Oh, Harrison," with utter admiration. While some retirees choose to spend their time relaxing, Harrison remains a self-proclaimed workaholic. During his five years of volunteering with EQLT, Harrison has become the backbone of our volunteer base and our Stewardship Committee. He's one of those people who knows

Harrison posing with the custom rack he made to hold fence posts in the new garage.

how to do just about everything and genuinely loves working hard. He has left his mark on nearly all of the land trust's preserves, through building bird boxes, patiently moving acres upon acres of land, clearing off stone walls, and building signs for our trails. We can always count on him to tackle any stewardship activity,

> to give advice about construction ects, and to always show up with a smile.

> In my journey pursuing a career in environmental servation. Harrison is someone who I'll certainly never forget. I am continuously inspired by his passion for land stewardship, his immense knowledge of the land and community, and his kindness towards those around him. His love for the land and its creatures is appar-

ent in everything he does. His determination to do the hard work that's necessary to keep our preserves beautiful and functional provides such a service to our whole community. If I can approach my work with as much heart and enthusiasm as Harrison does, I will be successful anywhere that life takes me.



Jessica and Harrison in the Coxhall Kitchen Garden after cutting the vegetation in the rocky half of the historic stone walled enclosure.

Anonymous (8)

2018 Annual Donor List

Every gift is important to us and helps fulfill our mission together. We are only able to accomplish important conservation, stewardship and education efforts with your support. Thank you for your generosity! We apologize for any errors or omissions.

Colleen and Jim Abrams Harrison and Pam Achilles Vivian Acosta and Linda Carpenter Carl Ahonen Harvey Allen Candace Anderson Doug Anderson and Dan Salvucci Ellen Anderson Michael and Gale Audette Thomas Ayres

Dorothy Bachtold



Don and Sherri Bacon John Baker and Susan Foster Ralph and Judith Baker Tom and Lisa Baker Russ and Emily Bancroft Cathleen Barkoskie Richard L Barrett John and Linda Barringer Mr. Whitney Beals Stuart Beckley Toni Begman Shaun Bennett Ronald and Lu Ann Benoit Charles and Sherry Berube Dee Blanton Kim Bleimann Wendy and Bolo Bolognesi Mark and Diana Bombard Samuel and Isabel Bonneau Kave Boothman Chester and Melinda Boronski Gladys Boss Jennifer Bothwell Judith L Bothwell Bob and Becky Bottomley Louise M. Bouvier Martha and John Bowden Charles and Susanna Boxenbaum

Thomas J. Boyden John and Christine Brewer Steve and Valerie Brewer Terry and Sarah Briggs Gary Brigham and Lisa Brinkman

David and Claudia Broschart David and Eva Brown Nancy Brown and Gregory Davis Chris Buelow and Jenna Garvey Sharyn Buelow Susan Burk Caren Caljouw John H. Campbell Charles Carpenter Linda Carpenter and Vivian Acosta

Richard and Annie Cavanaugh Lucinda Childs and Eric Vollheim Eric Chivian, MD and

Constance Jacobson

Henry and Pamela Christiansen Robert Clark and Fifi

Scoufopoulos Thomas Clough Sharlene and Will

Cochrane Theresa Cofske

Lisa Cohen and Neil Halin William Cole and Chris

Greene

Mardia Coleman and Nick Bazoukas

Susan Coles and Courtney Schlosser Al and Kathy Collings Harry and Jean Comerford

Gail Coolidge and

Michael Lauer

William Cote David and Karen Davis David and Lynne Deschamps Ed DeVenne

James and Elisabeth DiMaio Melvin and Linda Dorman

Joyce Dossett Lee Dougan

Linda and John Dowd

George Dresser and Margaret McCandless

Sarah Durham and Craig Winer Laura Dusty Mark and Judy Edington Rick and Mary Egan Scott and Debbie Ennis W. Gerard and Lynette Fallon

John Falxa and Valerie Raymond

Lois Fay

John and Linda Fiske David and Joan Fitzgerald Maureen Flannery Erik Fleming Don Flye David Foster and Marianne Jorgensen

Helen Foyle Douglas and Julieane

Frost Justin Frost and Cora-Jean Robinson

Eris W. Gibson Julie Gittins Sen. Anne M. Gobi Alice and Rick Godfrey Joseph Goldstein

John Goodrich and Linda

Young Loren Gould Nancy B. Grimes Robert Grodzicki

Genevieve and Ken Groeppe



Richard and Marcia Haas Kimberly Haling Daniel and Sharon Hanson James W. Harbison Marcus Hayden and Cara Wilczynski Rick and Clare Hendra Bayard Henry Cynthia and John Henshaw Robin and Kelly Henshaw Roger Henshaw Ellen Herbert Ann and Jeff Hicks Jane and Brian Higgins Ronald and Susan Higgins Paul and Janice Hills Pamela Hinckley Alan Hodder and Harbour Fraser Hodder Ed Hood and Nan Wolverton Bonnie Kay House

Kenneth and Linda Housman

Deborah Houston and Lee McLaughlin Wendy Howes and Alan Rawle Anne S. Hrobsky Edith and Andrew Hubacz Philip Hubbard and Iva Kazda Patrick Hughes and Amanda MacArthur



Kim Hunter Carruth Gavellen Huntress Anne Huppert Louise Huppert Darrell and Elisabeth Hyder Rebecca S. Ikehara Catherine Jenkins Cynthia Jenkins Warren and Sherrill Johnson Judith and Tim Jones Michael and Joanne Judd Phil and Renee Jurczyk Jody and Mark Kablack James and Claudia Kadra Donald Kalischer Dedie King Ruth King Rebecca Kinn Edie Kirk Chuck and Linda Kirousis Richard J. Kisten Jack Kittredge and Julie Rawson Mark and Jacqui Klee Richard and Margaret



Thank You to All Our Team Members and **Supporters!**

Glenn Koenig Christine Komenda Mark and Judi Korzec John Krusell Robert and Susan LaFlamme James Lagomarsino and Margaret Haight Phyllis Lagomarsino Francis A. Lamothe Lionel and Cindy Lamoureux Jenny and Brian Laramee Joy Larrabee David Larson Chris Laursen Daniel Leahy and Julia Rabin Rod and Linda Leehy Talitha and Richard Lent Suzanne and Thomas Lewandowski Jennifer Lincoln and Robert



Gibson

Roger and Susan Lincoln David Lockesmith John and Joyce Lofgren Barbara Long Hilary and Stephen Loring Mary Anne and David Lougee Sam Lovejoy and Kathy

Schermerhorn David Maher Ken and Diane Mammone Michael and Nina Marcinowski Margaret and George Marshall Stan and Barb Martowski Donna and Ray Matthews Doris Matthews Mark Mattson and Judy Lane William and Nancy McComas Jason and Sarah McMaster Paul and Mary McNeil Ann E. Meilus Richard and Patricia Miller James and Denise Moran Janet and Daniel Moran Barrett Morgan Vickie Morin John and Jennifer Mott

Diane Nassif

Albert Navitski and Regina Edmonds Tyson Neukirch and Emily Anderson Tod Newcombe Elizabeth Newell Anne-Marie and Tim Nolan Susan K. O'Brien Debra and Jordan O'Connor Kathleen O'Connor John O'Keefe Stephen Olivo Richard Orluk and Patricia Percival Carol E. Ouellette Denis and Janice Ouimette Paula and Brett Ouimette Marc and Sandy Page Dave and Theresa Parker Elsa and Jim Partan Sherry Patch Lucy I. Pelland Bruce and Betsy Pennino Thomas and Julia Pettee Polly Pillsbury Roger and Serra May Plourde Deborah and David Poppel Francis Pratt Susan Prescott and Shawn Hauserman Kenneth Prestwich and Catherine Langtimm Ari and Jeanneane Pugliese Tom and Dorothy Pugliese Michele Pugnaire Megan and Joe Raskett Claire and Richard Reavey William and Sheila Rees Jerry and Liz Reilly Thomas Reney Patricia and Eugene Rich Nancy Riemer Paula Roberts Raymond and Pamela Robinson Richard Romano and Lisa



Nash

Barbara and Richard Rossman Ruth Rubin Michael and Mary Ellen Sanford Claudio and Sophie Santoro Peter Schmid Stephanie Selden Cassandra Shea and John Clark Hilarie Shea Fraser and Jean Sinclair Nancy Skamarycz Bertyne Smith Ellen and Bob Smith Jeffrey and Holly Smith Joyce Smith Pam Spurrell St. Mary's Monastery Martin J. Standrowicz John Stelmokas Craig Stevens Curtis and Halley Stillman Glenn and Genevieve Stillman Margos Stone Jane Taylor Jane Titcomb John and Linda Tomasi Ann Townsend and Richard McCrae Suzie Townsend

Philip and Mary Warbasse Eric and Sarah Ward Harold and Michelle Webb Jochen and Mary Ann Welsch William and Faith Welsh Bart Wendell and Sandra Whaley Brian Westrick and Kyle Engelman Carl and Peg White Stanley and Abbie White Sandra Williams Mary and John Williamson John Wojdak Paul and Cheryl Wolfe Diana and David Wood Sargent Wood and Emay Chen Henry and Annie Woolsey John and Ann Woolsey Mary Woolsey and Mark Peterson Edward and Grace Yaglou

Philip and Josephine Truesdell

Svlvia A. Varnev

Priscilla Vincent



Paul and Sheila Youd Kenan P. Young Ann and Paul Zapun Howard Ziff

In Memory of

Richard Bachtold Warren and Helen Bacon Walter Bortnick Ray Buelow Henry Gainley Lorna Henshaw Achsah Hinckley Reinette A.S. Hrobsky Mick Huppert Chuck KIdd Peter King Bev Krusell Richard Lucier Betty Morss Joe Noonan Edith Potter



Edward Gabriel Shamgochian Rita Shea Alfred Talevi JoAnne Waite Bennett Donald T. Williams Dede Zietlow Magi Durham Ziff

In Honor of

Wendell Berry Ted Cady Caren Caljouw Mary Griffin Cynthia Henshaw

THE WEE WEEKLY WANDER

By Haley Hewitt

I came to the East Quabbin Land Trust at the beginning of September. In a new position in a new town at the start of a tentative career change, I felt like a collection of "-less"es: I was aimless, clueless, and directionless. Feeling so lost, I brainstormed with my supervisor for a project to get started on. I wanted to get to know the area and the local people, and Cynthia wanted more visibility of the EQLT properties.



Wee Weekly Wander participants looking out from the Chris Ellison Birding Platform at Mandell Hill

We settled upon weekly walks for kids at Mandell Hill, the closest East Quabbin Land Trust property to the office. Mandell Hill also happens to be home to a few dozen cows, six llamas, woods, a birding platform with a clear view to Mt. Wachusett, a collection of old farm building foundations, and broad grassland fields with seasonally nesting bobolinks. I made and

distributed flyers, called every phone number I could get my hands on, and sent out a press release. I decided to call it the Wee Weekly Wander. And so our walks began.

Right away, I got a response from two families of homeschooled children. Over the weeks to come, word spread and more children joined our jolly jaunt. Their ages range from five to 13 years old, and it's usually a group of seven to 12 children with their parents. I got to

know their names, and learned about their lives. Penny, our youngest regular, pouts the whole time but rushes home to brag to her sisters about what she saw on our walk. Connor, one of the older boys, loves birds while his sister Rosie prefers snakes. Clara, only five years old, speaks with an insight and clarity that would be remarkable in a 20-year-old. And each week, we notice something new, something changed, at Mandell Hill.

In getting to know these children, I have also gotten to know the Mandell Hill property to a degree and depth I haven't since I was myself a child. I now recall how I once knew each inch of the home I grew up in, and how I paid such close attention to the world I inhabited. While going out each week to walk with the children, I again take the time to inspect, to learn, and to explore. These days, even when I'm walking alone, I

will stop to notice and examine my surroundings, much like I once did as a child.

My service term now has plenty of direction, I am feeling much less clueless, and each day I have a set of goals to aim for. And part of that, I'm sure, has to do with learning to stop and look around myself.





A RESOLUTION FOR 2019 -ONE HUNDRED NEW MEMBERS

By Richard Cavanaugh

We are fortunate to have many loyal supporters who donate their time, talent, and treasure to the organization and our mission. Many began making contributions twenty-five years ago at the organization's start, and thankfully, their commitment hasn't lessened. Just the opposite: We increased our conservation services and educational programming because of the diligence, loyalty, and perseverance of our supporters, that's you! Thank you.

As we celebrate our first 25 years of land conservation and prepare to make the next 25 years even better, we have a challenge to enlist 100 new members in 2019. By broadening our base of support, we encourage a new generation to get involved and continue the land conservation mission for generations to come.

Can you help? We ask that you reach out to family, friends and neighbors who aren't involved with the East Quabbin Land Trust, but who should be (check out pages 4 and 5 to see our 2018 donor list). This year we are offering a number of special events to celebrate our 25th Anniversary. Encourage your family, friends and neighbors to participate, and come yourself for:

- A tour of local farms featuring locally sourced food and entertainment,
- The grand opening of an Accessible Trail at the Frohloff Farm in Ware,
- An elegant farm to table dining experience,

- A series of walks along the east side of the Quabbin Reservoir, and
- Monthly pot-luck suppers for current and longterm supporters to welcome and get to know new donors.

Of course, there will also be the regular monthly work days, educational programs, and the Annual Dinner and Silent Auction in April. All present great ways to introduce others of all ages to the work that the land trust and its volunteers do.

We will track new members as individuals or families that contribute at least \$50, and haven't made a contribution in the past three years. To make this fun, we'll offer prizes to our existing donors who make referrals.

The East Quabbin Land Trust is a place where people of different ages, backgrounds, and experiences enjoy working together with a shared commitment to the future of this region's landscape and way of life. They also end up enjoying one another in the process.

With your help, welcoming 100 new members is a resolution that the East Quabbin Land Trust intends to keep in 2019. Together, let's share the fun by encouraging others to support the events and activities that make a difference in our common goals and aspirations for the East Quabbin region.

Rose 32 Bread

Whitco Sales, Inc.

2019 Donor List continued

Foundations

Cardinal Brook Trust J. Irving and Jane L. England Trust The Fine Fund Fleming Family Foundation Loring, Wolcott & Coolidge Charitable Trust-I Plourde Family Charitable Trust Sati Associates, LLC

Business Supporters

AJP Enterprises, LLC Atlantic Capital Strategies, Inc. Bell and Hudson Insurance Agency, Inc. Berube Real Estate Chas G. Allen Co., Inc. Cherie Benoit Realty - Keller Williams Common Grow, LLC Cornerstone Bank Country Bank for Savings

Craig Della Penna, Realtor Dresser and McGourthy, LLP **Dunkin Donuts** E.P. Wine, Inc. Gilbert Players Hardwick Farmers' Cooperative Exchange Hardwick Kilns - Division of Cersosimo Lumber Hardwick Sugar Shack Lamoureux Ford, Inc. Mount Grace Land Conservation Trust North Brookfield Savings Bank Pioneer Valley Environmental, LLC Quaboag Chapter 59 Disabled American Veterans Quirk Wire Co.

R.N. Glidden Landscaping Services

Raitto Engineering

Reed's Country Store

Salvadore Chevrolet Shell Oil Matching Gift Foundation Sherman Oil Co., Inc Talevi and Haesche, LLC The Cultural Center at Eagle Hill The Senator Stephen Brewer Committee Town of North Brookfield Tri-Parish Community Church Upper Ware River Watershed Association Vibram Corporation



Conserving the land, Preserving our heritage

P.O. Box 5 120 Ridge Road Hardwick, MA 01037 Phone 413-477-8229 www.EQLT.org

SEVEN ACRE PRESERVE



WINTER 2019 | VOLUME 16 | ISSUE 1

UPCOMING EVENTS...

FEBRUARY...

Sunday, February 10th, 4:30 PM - 6:30 PM

Monthly Potluck with Movie, meet at 120 Ridge Road, Hardwick: Bring your favorite dish to share, then watch Wall-E, a cosmic comedy adventure about a determined robot who discovers a new purpose in life after hundreds of lonely years. Rated: G

MARCH...

Sunday, March 10th, 4:30 PM - 6:30 PM

Monthly Potluck with Asian Long-horned Beetle talk, meet at 120 Ridge Road, Hardwick: Bring your favorite dish to share, then stay and learn more about the Asian Long-horned Beetle, the progress made erradicating the invasive insect from Worcester County and challenges ahead. Other invasive insects will also be discussed.

Saturday, March 23rd, ALL DAY

Mass Land Conservation Conference, Worcester Technical High School, Worcester: Meet land conservationists from across the state and region during the largest annual educational gathering in New England. This year's theme is "Enhancing Community through the Land" and Gina MacCarthy, former E.P.A. Administrator, is the keynote speaker. Fee and registration required.

APRIL...

Sunday, April 14th, 4:30 PM - 6:30 PM

Monthly Potluck with Andy Goldsworthy movie, meet at 120 Ridge Road, Hardwick: Bring your favorite dish to share, then stay and watch Rivers and Tides, a movie of the nature artist Andy Goldworthy who makes temporary art installations using materials found in nature.

Saturday, April 27th, 5:30 PM - 9 PM

Eighteenth Annual Dinner and Silent Auction, at Eagle Hill School, Petersham Road, Hardwick: This is our signature fundraising event with a silent auction that benefits land conservation and stewardship in the East Quabbin region. Support conservation of our communities by donating an attic treasure, service or vacation that can be auctioned.

Non-Profit Org. US Postage PAID Permit No. 106 Barre, MA